## CRIMINAL JUSTICE COORDINATING COUNCIL Minutes – February 16, 2017

<u>Call to Order</u>. Chair Horozewski called the meeting of the Criminal Justice Coordinating Council to order at 3:01 P.M. in the Courthouse Conference Center on the second floor of the Rock County Courthouse-East.

<u>Committee Members Present</u>: Lance Horozewski, Supervisor Linda Garrett (alt. for Supervisor Sandy Kraft), Billy Bob Grahn, Kate Luster, Deputy Chief John Olsen (alt. for Chief David Moore), Kelly Mattingly, Devan Dutra (alt. for Bill Rankin), Kelly O'Brien (alt. for Angela Moore), Steve Howland, Chief David Zibolski, David O'Leary, Commander Erik Chellevold (alt. for Sheriff Robert Spoden), Troy Enger, and Carol Wickersham.

**Committee Members Absent**: Judge Daniel Dillon and Marc Perry.

<u>Staff Members Present</u>: Elizabeth Pohlman McQuillen, Criminal Justice System Planner/Analyst; and Tracey VanZandt, HR Secretary.

Others Present: Faun Moses, State Public Defender's Office; Neil Deupree; Lynda Owens; Andreya Below; Colleen Wisch; Carrie Willnow; Sheila DeForest, Beloit City Council; Mike Fallon, J.O.B.; Sarah Leidheart, DOC; and Sarah Johnson, JM4C.

<u>Approval of Agenda</u>. Mr. Howland moved approval of the agenda, second by Chief Zibolski. ADOPTED.

<u>Approval of Minutes of January 19, 2017</u>. Mr. Enger moved approval of the minutes as presented, second by Deputy Chief Olsen. ADOPTED.

Chair Horozewski introduced our new member, Carol Wickersham. The committee went around the table and introduced themselves.

Presentation on Jail Telmate System. Commander Chellevold provided two handouts to go along with the PowerPoint presentation which highlighted all the features of the Telmate system. Commander Chellevold said a recent lawsuit ruled that the FCC caps the rates charged. There was an injuction filed putting the cap on hold again but it appears that once it takes hold the new rate charged will be \$.22 per minute. The rates will slowly phase down to this rate. The current rate is \$.25 per minute. The rate charged differs upon the call type. The administration fee charged was recently lowered as well. The Rock County Sheriff's Office is currently in a five year contract with Telmate that expires in 2018. At that time, the service will go out for bid again. There is a renewal committee that looks at different options. It was asked if the Sheriff's office would consider a community member on the committee. Commander Chellevold said he could look into that. Mr. Howland said in order to be transparent he would like to know the amount of commission received from Telmate. Commander Chellevold said he get that amount and the commission is not kept by the Sheriff's office but goes into the County's General Fund.

<u>Discussion regarding Beloit Police Department Project to Reduce Arrest Warrant</u>

<u>Commitments (AWC's) for Unpaid Fines.</u> Chair Horozewski shared the previous discussions about individuals being incarcerated for unpaid fines. He then turned the discussion to Chief Zibolski. Chief Zibolski said they have been in discussion with the Beloit Municipal Court as to the necessity to arrest versus providing a new court date. What is the most cost effective option? What benefits the

community the most? They are still in the discussion phase. Chief Zibolski will update the committee on any decisions that are made. Mr. O'Leary said his office is already seeing some positive effects from the EBDM initiative such as using resources for higher risk individuals. AWC's are for non-criminal violations. For individuals who are arrested, it was asked if there could be a Workender option in Beloit. Commander Chellevold said Workender works throughout Rock County.

<u>Update on Heroin Taskforce.</u> Ms. Johnson said the four workgroups have been busy. The leadership group met and are working on consistent overdose data collection for Rock County. The group consists of law enforcement, fire department, EMT, doctors and treatment providers. They are working on gaps in reporting to work toward a universal reporting. The Mercy MD1 doctor has been working on expanding Naloxone. He recently trained 911 dispatch on how to talk someone through administering the nasal spray version of Naloxone. Beloit Township Police Department has joined the Rock County Sheriff's Office and the Evansville Police Department in carrying Naloxone on duty. The Mercy MD1 doctor has created a training program at no cost for law enforcement agencies. They have also created small instructional videos for training purposes. They are exploring the use of a website.

The Neonatal Abstinence Syndrome (NAS) workgroup had a pediatrician come to their last meeting to discuss NAS. At their next meeting they will have a speaker talk about long acting reversible birth control methods. The last piece they are exploring is a peer specialist program in order to create a healthy support system.

The Adolescent Prescription Drug Abuse committee started a new grant in October. It allows them to expand prevention messaging into the three Rock County colleges and the Latino Spanish speaking community. The grant also provides parenting classes and disposable biodegradable prescription bags.

The Overdose Death Prevention committee has formed a community overdose prevention training. Ms. Pohlman McQuillen emailed the flier to CJCC members. It will be held March 7th at 6pm at the Hedberg Public Library. Free naloxone kits will be available to individuals in attendance. The committee is doing a countywide scan of pharmacies to see which are signed up for the standing order in Wisconsin. It is a blanket order so individuals can obtain Naloxone through the pharmacy without a prescription. They will also note what form of Naloxone is carried. (nasal spray or vial syringe) The committee will work on expanding their training to other communities throughout Rock County. The AIDS Resource Center has funding to provide vials of Naloxone for community members.

<u>Update and Discussion on EBDM Initiative.</u> Ms. Pohlman McQuillen said the policy team and workgroups met in February and are continuing on their change targets. Ms. Carter will be on-site for the March meetings. The Janesville Police Department is continuing to be the pilot site for the mental health change target. The risk assessment and pretrial workgroup has made a recommendation to use LSI products for a spring pilot. The interventions workgroup is working on pre-charge diversion and enhanced deferred prosecution. The outreach workgroup is working on getting the message out. There will be an EBDM presentation at the Rock County Board of Supervisors meeting on February 23<sup>rd</sup>.

## Discussion Regarding Law Enforcement Concerns. None.

## Consideration of Future Areas for CJCC Focus/Action.

- Discussion on Admission requirements for Drug Court
- Dr. Gregory's OWI Court evaluation presentation-April
- Drug court team report

<u>Citizen Participation and Announcements.</u> Mr. Deupree congratulated Ms. Pohlman McQuillen on her nine year anniversary with the County.

**<u>Future Meeting Date:</u>** Thursday, March 16, 2017, 3:00 P.M., Courthouse Conference Center, 2<sup>nd</sup> Floor Courthouse East.

<u>Adjournment</u>. Mr. Mattingly moved adjournment at 4:07 P.M., second by Chief Zibolski. ADOPTED.

Respectfully submitted,

Tracey VanZandt HR Secretary

NOT OFFICIAL UNTIL APPROVED BY COMMITTEE.